FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

February 16, 2015 - 1:30 PM

STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WTH DISABILITIES

Blue Hen Room (GSS), Enterprise Business Park - Dover
PRESENT

Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Jamie Wolfe, Vice-Chair; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Susan Cycyk, DSCYF/DPBHS; Monica Edgar, United Cerebral Palsy of Delaware; Terri Hancharick, EPIC; Emmanuel Jenkins, Advocate; Chris Long, DDDS (via phone); Daniel Madrid, DHSS/DVI; Kathleen McCool, Advocate (via phone); John McNeal, ADA-DelDOT; Gary Mears, Parent (via phone); Bob Osgood, Parent; Ann Phillips, Family Voices/Parent; Loretta Sarro, DOL/DVR DODHH (via phone); Lloyd Schmitz, Council on the Blind; Kyle Hodges, Staff; and Jo Singles, Support Staff.

ABSENT

Patsy Bennett-Brown, Amputee Support Group of Del.; Anthony Carter, JEVS; Sonya Dyer, Dover AFB; Nick Fina, Advocate; Lisa Furber, State Rehabilitation Council; Brian Hartman, DLP/DDC; Linda Heller, Advocate; Bonnie Hitch, DART; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Jim Miller, Polio/ Post-Polio Support Group; William Payne, AAPD; Liz Schantz, Consumer; Wendy Strauss, GACEC; and Debra Veenema, National MS Society/DE Chapter.
GUESTS
Victoria Counihan, Deputy Attorney General – Department of Justice
Brigitte Hancharick, Self-Advocate

Pat Maichle, DDC (Developmental Disabilities Council)
Michelle Morin, Office of Supplier Diversity

Chris Schilling, Jamie’s Attendant
Eileen Sparling, Center for Disability Studies-U/D

Christina Thomas, DelDOT

CALL TO ORDER 
Daniese called the meeting to order at 1:41 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  Victoria Counihan (DAG) stated that the Public Calendar listed the original location for today’s meeting.  She added that anything voted on today would be considered invalid and should be deferred until the next meeting.  She explained that agenda items can be discussed and an option would be to hold an emergency meeting.  Chris suggested that discussion occur today and asked if the Executive Committee could vote on items discussed today.  Susan asked if recommendations could be posted on the SCPD website, soliciting public comment, with a final vote to be held at the next meeting.  Kyle stated that Chris’s suggestion seemed like a reasonable solution; and, if we come to a conclusion today, a recommendation would be made that the Executive Committee conduct a final vote.  He added that SCPD by-laws state that the Executive Committee handles issues in-between meetings consistent with what the Full Council is doing.  Victoria commented that she would review the by-laws online as the meeting continued.                                     
ADDITION OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· Dual Eligibles
· Future Meeting Locations
· ABLE Act

· Personal Attendant Issues 
Legislative Initiatives may be postponed; Kyle will send an email with updated information if there is not enough time to discuss today.   

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Approval of the November 17, 2014 minutes was deferred until the March 16, 2015 meeting.  Kyle explained that scheduling at Appoquinimink has become problematic.  Although the meeting location had to be changed quickly, the public calendar was not updated because Jo was on vacation last week.             
BUSINESS
Plan to Achieve Health Equity for People with Disabilities in Delaware
Eileen provided an overview of two Reports:  “The Plan to Achieve Health Equity for Delawareans with Disabilities” (January 2015) and “The Current Landscape for Disability and Health in Delaware (January 2015) (handouts).   She gave background information on how the initiative started and stated that CDS (Center for Disabilities Studies) has received funding from CDC (Center for Disease Control) since 2007.  She added that CDS is partnering with DHSS (Department of Health & Social Services) in a cooperative agreement and the focus of the funding is to improve the health of people with disabilities through State-based public health programs.  CDS has been involved in areas from access to services to health promotion opportunities, including emergency preparedness and the issue of data surveillance.  

In the Public Health Assessment, Eileen said that they looked at three types of data:  Health Data, Access (beyond parking and getting in the door) and Health Promotion Programs (within DHSS and in the community).  Eileen noted that, when looking at chronic conditions and access, there are significant disparities for people with disabilities.  Eileen stated that 80% of program managers in DHSS had no idea of how many people with disabilities they served.  Another major part of the assessment was Community Concerns.  Information was gathered from an online survey and interviews conducted throughout the state.  People were asked about the difficulties encountered and what improvements were needed.  She noted that providers do not have training in a holistic approach for someone with a disability. Eileen spoke about Fact Sheets that will be posted online.  They cover about 12 individual topics, for example, tobacco, obesity, youth in transition, physical activity.  She will send the link for the Fact Sheets to Kyle.  
Eileen stated that about 60 people grouped together from different agencies and met over a nine-month period.  There were work groups that looked at the five particular issues:  Emergency Preparedness, Health Care Access, Health Promotion, Data and Surveillance, and At Risk Population.  These groups looked at what were the issues and what needed to change.  Three specific goals were developed, along with objectives under each goal:

· Goal 1 – Strengthen the state’s capacity to promote health equity for people with disabilities. (Eileen commented that this goal addresses educational issues.)
· Goal 2 – Achieve full compliance with civil rights laws and regulations designed to protect people with disabilities. (Eileen commented that this shows an enforcement theme.)  
· Goal 3 – Create a culture that is conducive to achieving health equity for people with disabilities.  (Eileen commented that the culture extends beyond the health care setting, for example, schools, fitness centers, parks).  
Kyle commented that a lot of work went into this and it took a lot of streamlining to get to these goals.  Eileen commented that they would like to hear from groups like SCPD for ways to align the work to gain traction in moving the goals forward simultaneously.  Eileen noted that the State Health Innovation Model and the Health Care Innovation Plan present opportunities to move these forward and integrate.  Eileen asked if there were suggestions or questions from the Council.  

Pat thanked Eileen for all the work on this and how important it is to have data for backup.  She said that she hoped this will change the way providers do business in Delaware.  Pat commented about the Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS) on page 20 of the Plan.  She said that it was good to include this information, but wanted everyone to understand that YRBS does not include children in segregated schools and classrooms and that they have been purposefully excluded from taking this survey that receive funding by CDC and other organizations.  Pat stated that the children in these settings are at high risk for health issues and their information should be included.  Eileen commented that the policy comes from CDC and they are actively pursuing the issue.  Eileen explained that CDC sees it as a consistency issue.  Classrooms where more than 50% of students have an IEP are automatically excluded.  Eileen noted that the technology has changed dramatically since the policy was implemented and that there are mechanisms available for testing which could also be applied to the surveys.  Eileen stated that they convinced CDC to add a disability indicator about five or six years ago so students in classrooms with less than 50% having an IEP were included.  She stated that this is an important issue and needs more work.  Kathy asked if there were other ways to get this data, for example, from the primary health physician.  Eileen responded that having confidentiality is an important part of the surveys.  She added that currently these are pen and paper surveys; other tools could be used, for example, an IPad or an audio administration of a survey which would still maintain confidentiality.  Eileen stated that they are working with the Center for Drug and Health Studies to document who is included and excluded and could we develop an accommodation protocol that would expand inclusion for the survey.  

Susan spoke about the funding for the YRBS being shifted from DHSS/DSAMH to DSCYF/DPBHS over the next two years.  She said that there will be opportunities to make changes.  She added that they use the YRBS to plan their Prevention Early Intervention and Treatment Programs; this information is critical for them.  Susan stated that she would like to work with Eileen for an appropriate way to gather the data.  Susan clarified that she will pick up some of the cost for the survey next year and the rest the following year.  Susan added that they will be reviewing the process.  Eileen said that this would be a way to contact with Susan and others in this group.  John asked for the reason why certain groups were excluded from the survey and if it was legal.  Pat provided the background on the exclusion of these groups.  She said that a Planning Committee (including the U/D and State agencies) decided in 1995 that these students would not benefit from taking the surveys and it was kept that way over the years because they wanted to validate the integrity of the data over years; another reason was expense, for example, hiring interpreters, etc.  Eileen added that this is part of a national effort and CDC also needs to make changes.  John spoke about violating the law by not allowing accommodation.  
Eileen said that another project they have focused on is the Youth Tobacco Survey in 2015; they plan to form an advisory group which will advise them on what is realistic and currently happening in the schools; they will be looking at types of disability, severity of disability and the accommodation protocol.  Eileen hopes in the 2016 administration of the Youth Tobacco Survey to be able to pilot an accommodation protocol; she offered to return and provide an update.       

Eileen spoke about the difference between offering a service and a survey that contains a sample.  She agreed that the sampling method is not as inclusive as it could be, but is not sure about the argument of offering it to everyone.  Ann commented that it should be offered to every group and Lloyd added that there should not be exclusions.  Eileen noted that children with more complex disabilities by being excluded by design.  Jamie added that these are the groups most underserved in the health system.  Eileen noted that they are trying to get CDC to be part of their advisory panel so this can be moved forward.    
Kyle asked Eileen to speak about how this initiative will move forward.  Eileen spoke about the Health Equity Plan and Secretary’s Landgraf’s belief that this work should fall under the Governor’s Commission on Achieving Community-Based Options and the work of the Healthcare Committee.  She stated that they reviewed the membership of this committee and ensured representation across the Department to include all the Divisions.  The Health Care Committee will serve as monitor and shepherd of the Plan.  They plan to partner with many Divisions and community agencies to work collaboratively.  She spoke about the issue of oral health and dental issues for adults receiving Medicaid; there is a natural partnership with the Oral Health Coalition.  Eileen will send the link for these two Reports to Kyle for distribution.  
Chris commented about CDC and CDS using federal funding and that no one has filed a 504 Action or any civil rights action regarding discriminating against this group of students who could otherwise participate.  Eileen noted that there is a growing movement of health equity and disparity and bringing people with disabilities as a population into the same conversations around race and ethnicity, LBGT and all populations that have special needs that require some modification for the approach.  Eileen noted that this group may be of assistance with the issue of accessible medical equipment and that there are no formal guidelines available.  They are trying to figure out some mechanisms within the state to get practices to buy accessible medical equipment when replacing equipment.  Eileen spoke about advocacy in the Plan and trying to pull together disability advocates around particular health issues.  She spoke of the issue of people in wheelchairs not getting weighed.  Kathy spoke of her personal experience in advocating with her doctors to be more accommodating.  She asked how they plan on enforcing these accommodations.  Eileen referred to the stories from many people listed in “The Current Landscape” regarding access.  She stated that there are several strategies proposed in the Plan; one is to give individuals the tools to make the case to individual physicians and at the same time look at strategies by tying elements of accessibility to facility review or provider licensure or by contractual arrangements.  Eileen gave an example of Medicaid having an assessment of accessibility in the contracts with providers to collect baseline data and then start looking at requiring those items as part of the contract moving forward.  Kathy spoke about the issue of money in buying the accessible equipment.  Eileen stated that they tell providers that this is the cost of doing business and obeying the law.   Eileen stated that standards are needed.  Ann commented that training is needed and spoke of her personal experiences.   
Kyle stated that he hoped federal guidelines should be formalized and finalized soon for accessible medical equipment.  At that point he hoped we could promote legislation to mandate that in Delaware.  He added that DDC will have an accessible medical equipment grant.  Pat added that DDC has issued a contract with Easter Seals to provide training to medical providers on this issue.  Eileen stated that the Department of Justice has a barrier free health care initiative and the settlement agreement focuses on sign language interpreters, HIV patients and services.  Eileen stated that when the standards are in place, that will be in the next wave of settlement agreements.  Daniese thanked Eileen for her presentation.                     
CMS Final Rule on Community Settings
Daniese spoke about CMS and its Final Rule on Community Settings.  Daniese referenced the American Disabilities Act of 1990 and the Olmstead Decision of 1999.  She stated that the CMS Rule defines what community is and what is not community or isolates persons with disabilities.  She said that states have to submit final plans by March 17, 2015.  Daniese referred to a packet of handouts related to this.  She spoke of a letter in the packet from DDC to Governor Markel (dated 12/5/14) and Pat provided an overview.  She added that the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act (DD Act) is referenced, along with a reference to the legal obligation to provide services in the least restrictive setting, the Rehabilitation Act, and Olmstead litigation.  She referenced information from the National Disability Rights Network in the letter.  Pat stated that her intent was to make the language clear to the Governor regarding definitions of Inclusion, Integration, Self-Determination Activities and Individual Supports.  Daniese thanked Pat for her review of the letter that DDC sent.
Daniese reviewed highlights of the CMS Final Rule Medicaid HCBS (Home & Community-Based).  The intent of the Final Rule is:

· To ensure that individuals receiving Medicaid long-term services and supports through HCBS programs under 1915(c), 1915(i) and 1915(k) have full access to benefits of community living and the opportunity to receive services in the most integrated setting appropriate.

· To enhance the quality of HCBS and provide protections to participants.  

Daniese reviewed settings that are not home and community-based and settings presumed not to be home and community based.  She stated that this applies to home settings, but also employment settings.  Places like Stockley are not HCBS.  Daniese said that settings which isolate persons with disabilities will be under high scrutiny by Department of Health & Human Services.  For example, the State will have to prove that cottages at Stockley are not segregated or isolating.  Kyle explained that this was discussed today to see if SCPD wants to take a position.  He mentioned DDC’s and DelARF’s letter (handouts) to the Governor.  Kyle added that there is a letter from the Disabilities Law Program (DLP) (handout).  He stated that the Policy & Law Committee met on Thursday, February 12 and endorsed the letter from DLP.  He asked members if the Council wants to comment on philosophical types of issues.  He spoke about issues on gated communities, sheltered workshops and that the CMS Final Rule does have an impact on these settings.  He added that the concept of gated communities may not be accepted by CMS and the issue is of using State or federal dollars for these types of settings.  Daniese noted that there is also lobbying going on for using low-income tax credits for these types of communities.  Pat stated that the “Statewide Transition Plan for Compliance with Home and Community Based Setting Rule” (February 6, 2015) is on the DHSS website.  Kyle added that Public Hearings are scheduled for February 23 (DSP - Troop 2, Newark, 3:00-5:00 pm) and February 27, 2015 (DelDOT Administration Building, Dover, 1:00-3:00 pm).  Kyle stated that they are also listed on the DHSS and DMMA websites.  Daniese added that JFC (Joint Financial Committee) Hearings on the DMMA Budget are next week.  Daniese stated that this was a five-year plan and there are four years left to come into compliance.  The Final Rule requires that states submit a Statewide Transition Plan on or before March 17, 2015 demonstrating the process the State will undertake to assess the HCBS provided to participants and the settings in which these services are provided and describing the assessment process and timeframes to ensure full compliance with federal requirements by March 17, 2019.  The purpose of the Plan is to describe the process the State will use to:

· Assess current State and provider policies, standards and practices against the Community Rule;

· Assess waiver services and settings against the Community Rule;

· Develop strategies to remediate situations that are determined not to be in compliance; and

· Demonstrate Delaware’s full compliance with the Community Rule by March 17, 2019.

Ann asked for clarification on what is the intent of the hearings since CMS has already put out definitions.  Kyle stated that SCPD would be commenting on DMMA’s Statewide Transition Plan for Compliance with HBCS Rule.  Daniese referenced the CMS PowerPoint presentation (handout).  Jamie asked if we have heard from agencies (DSAAPD or DSAMH) impacted by this other than DDDS.  Kyle stated that DDDS had a focus group meeting and the other agencies were looking to see what DDDS was going to do, but were going to submit overall input to the Medicaid Plan.  Daniese added that the Plan should relate to functionality and not be diagnosis specific and should cross all disabilities.  Jamie commented about the importance of persons with all disabilities attending the JFC Hearings and speaking about this issue to show a unified voice.  Susan commented that the Council needs to take a position to move forward for what is best practice in the country for all persons with disabilities.  She added that if we keep assuring funding for programs that have been around a long time and did not produce great outcomes for people, we will never have money for new programs.  It was noted that if the State exclusively uses State dollars to fund programs like gated communities, it takes funding away from services for people of all disabilities.  
Daniese spoke about The Arc Village, a gated community breaking ground in Florida this month.  In Florida, they asked for $10 million for low income tax credits.  Florida has also gone to the State legislators and procured the State match for Medicaid dollars without getting the federal match.  Ann commented that it was important to make sure that we are addressing families’ concerns and to come up with a viable solution and recognize fears regarding change.  She added that we need to note in the letter that we believe in going forward, but will be looking at options and including all families in the process so that they understand changes and have a voice in these changes.  Daniese commented that we need to advocate for more community based services that support people to remain in the community.  Pat commented that these differences and discussions are healthy, and we have to build systems that will allow future generations to live a life they choose.  Ann commented that she agreed, but we need to work on the issues together to secure needed funding for services.  Comment was made that people need to know that there are enough services for their loved ones to survive in the community.  

Kathy commented that she wanted the Council to write a letter maintaining the integrity of having options and maintain the integrity of the ADA.  Kyle commented that the Olmstead decision in the most integrated setting mandate and is the impetus behind a lot of the CMS guidance.  Jamie spoke of her challenges of living in the community, but would not change it for anything; she emphasized the need to take a stand now.  

Kyle spoke about support for the families and the legislative agenda.  One of the issues raised from that was subminimum wages and sheltered workshops.  He read from the legislative agenda as follows:  “Historically, people with disabilities have had fewer choices in many areas, including productive employment opportunities.  All persons with disabilities should have the same opportunities, including competitive and integrated employment opportunities, as everyone else.  We support building infrastructure and supports needed to phase out the issuance of subminimum wage certificates including putting in place transition services and safeguards to protect the interests of any people with disabilities affected by this shift.  We support building infrastructure and creating incentives for employers or other solutions that will expand work opportunities for individuals with significant disabilities in integrated employment at competitive wages.”  He suggested that we could structure the letter to include similar language.  He added that many people do interpret the CMS guidelines as not necessarily supporting a gated community or sheltered workshop.  Kyle spoke about the Employment First Oversight Commission and that Delaware is submitting developing a plan with ODEP that allows for best practices regarding integrated and competitive employment opportunities for people with disabilities.  Kyle spoke about the two State sheltered workshops—one at DVI and one at the Delaware Psychiatric Center.  He added that Delaware will be looking at the phasing out of these two sheltered workshops.   

Bob spoke about his concerns regarding his intellectually challenged adult daughter who has worked for more than 19 years.  Kyle spoke of the intent to move forward progressively by improving home and community services in residential settings and improving employment opportunities.  

Terri spoke about success stories, but that 71% of people with developmental disabilities live with their families.  Most of the money goes to providers and group homes.  She added that families have been shut out for a long time and we need to start reversing that and getting services in the community.  Jamie spoke about the importance of choice by individuals and families.  Kyle added the CMS Rule is helping with the progress, but we do not want to leave anyone without services.  Ann commented about fears she hears from families with cognitive disabilities is in the area of self-determination.  Jamie commented that is why support services are so important.                                     
Emmanuel spoke about individuals making choices while living in a group home.  He said that he understands some people may need monitoring.  He stated that people can live with community based services and receive support services.  He spoke about his personal experience when an attendant calls out.   He commented that it can range from protective into sheltering and we do not want to shelter people.  He added that options are key for this.   
Victoria reviewed the bylaws during the meeting and said they stated that we were allowed to vote by phone, email or proxy, but it does not say that you can get a quorum by telephone.  Victoria noted that the bylaws state that the Executive Committee can manage the affairs of the Council between meetings.  She noted that none of these options open it up for public comment.   She spoke about the suggestion of publishing the draft letter on the website, then sending it out for an email vote.  Kyle stated that not every single issue addressed will be open to the public.    Victoria commented that this seemed like a reasonable compromise in the timeframe allowed.  Victoria suggested that people could give guidance at today’s meeting, the Executive Committee could vote.  With guidance from the Council members provided today, Daniese and Kyle will write a draft letter supporting the DDC letter, supporting CMS Guidelines and noting that SCPD does not believe the CMS Guidelines support programs such as gated communities and sheltered workshops.  Language will be included to note that during this time of transition SCPD believes that in smooth transitions and support for all those affected, including all families.   This letter will then presented to Executive Committee for voting approval and will then be sent to Council members, and posted on the website.        
Dual Eligibles

Ann spoke briefly about an issue that she would like to discuss further next month.  She stated that she has been hearing about people falling through the cracks and the lack of services and coordination of benefits for those who are dual eligible (those under 65 and receive both Medicaid and Medicare).  She stated that this issue has increased since switching from the Super Waiver to the Medicaid Waiver.  She commented that both MCOs will not take responsibility for the Medicare part and Medicaid confirms this.  Ann stated that she has done research and that they are obligated to do this.  She added that there are demonstration grants currently going on through CMS.  She has a lot of information and will bring it to the next meeting.  Ann distributed a handout by CMS regarding the Medicare-Medicaid Coordination Office established by the Affordable Care Act to address these issues.

ABLE Act

Pat spoke briefly about the recently enacted Act “The Achieving a Better Life Experience (ABLE)”.  This legislation allows for banks to form accounts for families.  Pat stated that she has kept Deborah Gottschalk informed on what other states are doing and she will be working on this for Delaware.       

Personal Attendant Issues

Jamie spoke briefly about personal attendant issues both on the Medicaid side of the Waiver and the DSAAPD side.  She stated that there have been issues with many Personal Attendants not getting paid, along with some other issues.  She and Terri would like to pull together a group of attendants and consumers together to discuss the issues.  After this, she suggested having a meeting with both providers (Easter Seals and JEVS), Medicaid and DSAAPD to answer questions regarding these issues.  She spoke about her personal experience in dealing with her provider and said the MCO are part of the issues.  Ann commented that some of the issues were addressed during the monthly call in and the providers are addressing some of them.  Jamie and Terry will speak to Ann to avoid duplication of purpose.                    

Legislative Initiatives
Due to time constraints, this was not addressed.

OTHER BUSINESS

none
ANNOUCEMENTS
Jamie distributed an informational brochure (handout) and application (handout) for Delaware Junior Partners in Policymaking to be held July 12-17, 2015, Hilton Garden Inn, Dover.  Additional information can be found on the DDC website.  
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 4:10 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Monday, March 16, 2015 at 1:30 pm, in the Felton-Farmington Conference Room, DelDOT Administration Building, 800 Bay Road, Dover 19901.  (The date was changed after the meeting to Monday, March 23, same time and location.)    
Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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